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CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR BOARD MEETING
 BOARD INDEX OF AUDIOTAPE
July 11, 2013
	COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:
	STAFF PRESENT:

	Larry Sowa, President
	Lee Moore, General Manager

	Ken Humberston, Secretary
	Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer

	Hugh Kalani, Treasurer
	Adora Campbell, Exec Asst to the Board 

	Dave Mc Neel 
Grafton Sterling
	Raelene Garrison, Public Notary (Executive Asst to GM)
CRW Employees:  Adam Bjornstedt, Donn Bunyard,    Rob Cummings, Suzanne DeLorenzo, Bob George, Kham Keobounnam

	VISITORS PRESENT:
	


Robert Frentress, Pat Holloway, Mrs. Humberston and Humberston Family, Mrs. Kalani, Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram, Warren Mitchell
Agenda Item 1.0:
Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm. – the pledge of allegiance was recited
Agenda Item 2.0 
Public Comment

None

Agenda Item 3.0 
Commissioner-Elect Oaths of Office 
Ken Humberston, Larry Sowa and Hugh Kalani took oaths of office and were sworn in and attested to by Raelene Garrison, Public Notary
Agenda Item 4.0 
Election of Board Officers


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the board nominate Larry Sowa as Board President.  Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa

Nays:

None


Abstentions:
Sterling


MOTION:
Dave Mc Neel moved the board nominate Ken Humberston as Board Secretary.  Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa

Nays:

None


Abstentions:
Sterling


MOTION:
Dave Mc Neel moved the board nominate Hugh Kalani as Board Treasurer.  Ken Humberston seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa

Nays:

None


Abstentions:
Sterling

Agenda Item 5.0:
Commissioner Assignments

Humberston and Kalani asked to keep current board interagency assignment until input was received from Dave 
McNeel and Grafton Sterling.
Agenda Item 6.0:
Consider Approval of Reoccurring Payments for Existing FY 2013-2014 


Contracts in Excess of General Manager Authority



MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to acknowledge reoccurring purchases for FY 2013-2014 that 


exceed $50,000 per the attached list [provided in the Board Packet]. Hugh Kalani 


seconded the motion.


Bryck presented the list of reoccurring payments as well as annualized payments less than $50,000 as 
information for the Board. In response to a question on private use of the Administration Building, Bryck said 
space was leased to the veterinary clinic. 
MOTION CARRIED 4-1-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling 


Abstentions:
None

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to convene the Local Contract Review Board. Hugh Kalani 


seconded the motion.



MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY


Agenda Item 7.0:
Consider Contract Amendment with Polar Systems for Increased Storage 


Space
Bryck presented information for the Polar System Contract Amendment. In response to questions, Bryck answered that CRW had been with Polar Systems for 4-5 years and this service was recently bid; however none of the vendors were able to provide all the services for the same price as Polar Systems.

MOTION:

Ken Humberston moved to approve the Polar Systems Contract Amendment as 
presented. Dave Mc Neel seconded the motion.
MOTION CARRIED 4-1-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling 


Abstentions:
None
Agenda Item 8.0:
Consider Contract Award with Meterreaders for FY 2013-2014

Bryck presented the information on the Meterreaders Contract, noting that the existing contract included an 
escalation clause per meter ($.01 per meter) for a total cost of a little over $50,000 exceeding the general 
manager’s contract authority. 

MOTION:
Dave Mc Neel moved to approve the Meterreaders contract as presented.  Hugh Kalani 


seconded the motion.

MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY                          

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to adjourn the Local Contract Review Board. Hugh Kalani 


seconded the motion.

Bryck commented there was one contract left for the Board to review.
MOTION WAS WITHDRAWN
Agenda Item 9.0:
Resolution 03-2014 - Approval of Contract with Phillips Law Offices for Legal 

Services

The contract had been approved by the Board at a prior meeting. This was a contract amendment to change the 
monthly retainer amount to $6,000 for an annual retainer of $72,000.

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Resolution 03-2014 for a legal service contract with 


Phillips Law Office. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.


Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram – Ratepayer


Regarding the $250/hr for additional legal costs, how much had been used in the last six months. She thought 
the Board was reducing retainer fees.  

Sowa said monthly legal fees had been reduced from $8,000 to $6,000. Moore estimated the additional legal 
costs at over $120,000. Humberston said total legal costs for FY 2013 were $40,100. Since October, 2013 the 
higher additional legal costs of $112,900 due to old, continuing and new litigation that CRW had to defend; 
however this was still on a downward trend since FY 2010. To clarify, Moore said only about $10,000 of these 
legal costs were attributed to Mr. Phillips; the majority of the costs were for other outside counsel.


In response what was considered “new” litigation, Humberston said as it was a public record, litigation had been 
filed by a former commissioner regarding the election. His understanding was the County intended to interview 
as of today.

MOTION CARRIED 4-1-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling 


Abstentions:
None

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to adjourn the Local Contract Review Board. Hugh Kalani 


seconded the motion.

MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY                          
Agenda Item 10.0:
Second Reading and Adoption of Ordinance 01-2013 – Riverside Park

MOTION:

Ken Humberston moved to adopt Ordinance 01-2013 adoption of Clackamas County’s 
Ordinance Code for County Parks. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY    
Agenda Item 11.0:
Resolution 01-2014 – First Reading, by Title Only, Amending Board Policies  
Section 1, Board Operation

The Board had a work session on the proposed policy amendments and would utilize its 28-day process to 
review and approve these resolutions.

MOTION:

Ken Humberston moved to conduct a first reading, by title only, of Resolution 01-2014. 
Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-1-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling 


Abstentions:
None
Agenda Item 12.0:
Resolution 02-2014 – First Reading, by Title Only, Amending Board Policies  
Section 2, By-Laws of the Board

MOTION:

Ken Humberston moved to conduct a first reading, by title only, of Resolution 02-2014. 
Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

Moore read the resolution for Section 2 into the record.



MOTION CARRIED 4-1-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling 


Abstentions:
None
Barbara Kemper, Ratepayer

Ms. Kemper was pleased about amending commissioner reimbursements at $50.00 per day for attending outside meetings. Section 2.9 (B) regarding executive session minutes. This section was in contrast with what the Board did in 2007 which was not to provide written minutes as the official record.

Moore said this issue had not been raised or brought to his attention. By statute, the minutes do not have to be in writing – it was up to the Board.

Patricia Holloway, Ratepayer

Ms. Holloway did not believe the title of Resolution 01-2014 was read into the record.

Moore read the resolution for Section 1 into the record.


Consent Agenda Items:
CA 1 - Gross Payroll and Account Paid




CA 2 - Donation of Asset for Salisbury Property


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved acknowledge the consent agenda as presented. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-1-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling 


Abstentions:
None
Humberston thanked Staff for working out the circumstances and services surrounding the Salisbury donation of asset.

Agenda Item 13.0:
Financial Report – June 2013
Accounts receivable ending balance was $392,545 higher than April partly due to warmer weather/less rain, the recent rate increase, and higher consumption of 29,104 ccfs over the prior year. Cash investment were at 7.8 million (LGIP and checking) this doesn’t include interest in LGIP.  Bryck provided a 5-year revenue and expenditure comparison over prior years. In comparing, FY 2013 to FY 2012, revenues had increased slightly to about 12%; water sales at about 8%; personnel services decreased about 2%; materials and services increased about 6%; and capital outlay decreased about 13% over the prior year.

Mc Neel had asked various people (6) how they felt about their water bills. He explained the District 
endeavored to communicate the rate increase and people were paying attention. Mc Neel felt it was 
important to provide as much communication and notification to the ratepayers. It may not be too late to 
provide a fact sheet summarizing the rates.

Ideally, Staff would have sent notification of the rate increase in the April bills; however, due budget meetings 
and continued rate conversations with FCS after April, and the fact that Staff didn’t know the direction of the 
Board at the time, notification was delayed. As a result, three billing inserts were provided with materials. In the 
future, Staff hoped to provide earlier notification in the future. One customer commented the rates were still 
among the lowest and the water tasted well also.

Sowa suggested a fact sheet could be developed at the next work session.


Referencing Page 3 in the agenda attachments, Sterling asked for an explanation on the $1million transfer. 
Bryck answered the $732,565 was transferred to the rate stabilization fund to ensure CRW met its debt 
covenants at the required 1.25 ratio. There were no plans to transfer funds this fiscal year because debt 
coverages will be met.


Mc Neel asked if CRW received any associated SDCs with the new construction in progress.  Bryck answered 

 this week was a bit unusual in that the District received SDCs from four (4) projects. This was atypical in one 
week and could be a sign of more favorable economic conditions. 

Agenda Item 14.0: 
General Manager’s Report

· Clackamas River Water Providers (CRWP):   Attached to the agenda item was copy of the CRWP meeting agenda from the meeting on June 5th.  
· Regional Water Providers Consortium (RWPC): The report from the RWPC would be provided at next month’s meeting.  
· I-205 UGB’s and Subsequent IGA’s:  Based on recent discussions between the County and the Cities of Happy Valley and Milwaukie who have agreed to establish I-205 as the east and west urban growth boundary (UGB), the City of Gladstone decided to lay claim to CRW’s territory south of I-224 or the industrial area. Staff has tried to contact the City of Gladstone on numerous occasions without success. The Cities of Milwaukie and Happy Valley also said they had invited the City of Gladstone to participate in their discussion and they refused. The I-205 boundary agreement was moving forward and in addition to the City of Gladstone, the City of Happy Valley was also laying claim to the area south of I-224. The two cities would have to work out this issue; however, this was not an issue for CRW. The District continued to work with the City of Milwaukie on withdrawals and with the City of Happy Valley on an Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) with – although follow-up discussions and intended IGA had not yet occurred between Sunrise Water Authority and CRW. The City of Happy Valley requested these IGA’s be separate. CRW had notified the City of Happy Valley of our intent to enter these agreements simultaneously and they had no objections. The City of Milwaukie did want to make their permitting process a one-stop shop for sewer, water and new developments. Moore said CRW was willing to discuss it. 
· Proposed Engineering Study with the City of Oregon City:  The City’s continued requested CRW them in conducting engineering study as a prelude to discussion around the service area hydraulics, etc., and CRW had agreed. The City of Oregon City had also contacted South Fork Water Board (SFWB) to participate as well. 

· Carver Bridge Inter-tie:  This was of continued concern for SFWB as they see this as a significant revenue loss for them. CRW and SWA agreed to share discussion, plans and intentions for the project with SFWB. 
· Ongoing Litigation:  An executive session was held on the 19th to discuss existing litigation for the Court of Appeals action. The County would also join in the litigation regarding the contested election.

· ORS 190:  Discussion continued. Once drafts were completed documents would be presented.


Barbara Kemper


She was a long time member of the Clackamas Community Planning Organization (CPO). She had talked with 
Moore regarding this annexation issue and that it may not be wise to involve the District in a service provider 
agreement with the City of Happy Valley at this time. The City of Gladstone is definitely interested in this service 
area. These discussion should be approached with caution. A Public Utility District (PUD) might be the only 
solution. 

Sterling asked Ms. Kemper for the pros and cons of a PUD.


Mc Neel recalled he County conducted a prior process to ferret the location of service providers within 
Clackamas County. 
Sowa recalled the process derailed and Moore concurred. 


Moore said since that time there was a bad taste for the County to be involved in these discussions and one of 
the reasons why Cities and District went the IGA route. The County’s only role now was to facilitate between the 
entities, but they were not the drivers. He had received a notice by the City of Happy Valley indicating a prior
agreement between the three entities in 1985 (Gladstone, Milwaukie and Happy Valley); but as of 2005 the City 
of Happy Valley was withdrawing from this agreement. 


Patricia Holloway


Ms. Holloway said the County had no legal authority to define the location of these service areas/providers. To 
her understanding there was no legally defining body for these providers. She didn’t believe the entities of Happy 
Valley and Milwaukie could prevent Gladstone from serving this area and CRW should exercise caution before 
getting involved until it was settled. She echoed the caution raised by Ms. Kemper on moving forward and that 
there was more involved here than just securing the industrial area. 

She commented on the three mail pieces (inserts provided in the billing) – one was an advertisement sponsored 
by Beavercreek Telephone Cooperative.  Ms. Holloway asked why CRW would spend the postage on this item 
and for the associated cost. Moore said BCT had reimbursed the agency. 


Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram


Ms. Lewis-Wolfram asked for the document number or title to the new litigation filed. She thought a current 
commissioner was also on the litigation, but she wasn’t clear.


Humberston said Warren Mitchell had filed the case and the case number was “CB13060731”.

Agenda Item 15.0
Commissioner Business/ Reports


Sterling said the Oregon Water Law Conference that included Rick Glick was extremely important for the Board 
to have representation.


In response to a public comment on what was being referenced, Moore said the conference was scheduled for 
November 7/8, 20123 in Portland and was their 22nd conference. The flyer just came out this week. As 
Commissioner Sterling indicated, Mr. Glick was one of the more knowledgeable attorneys on water law 
concerns.

Sowa asked the Board to submit their reimbursement reports in on time per policy. 


Humberston hoped the litigation could be brought to an end and legal bills reduced as a result so the Board 
could focus on more important issues such as water and policy concerns.

Agenda Item 16.0
Public Comment


None

Meeting adjourned at 7:04pm
Page 6 of 6

